WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL
 ANNUAL MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL 7TH SEPTEMBER 2017, 7PM

IN THE WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL
MINUTES
	Present:
	Councillors: Mrs S Gamble (Chair), Mr M May, Mrs J Ford, Mrs B Matters, Mr M Challinor, Mr P Blundell and Mr R Scott.
	

	Also present 
	Mrs K Elston (Clerk), Mr R Gamble (Wiltshire Councillor), Mrs H Freeman,  Mrs J Caldwell and Mr I Caldwell
	

	17/18/143
	Apologies for absence
Mr S Coxhead and Mr R Oglesby
	

	17/18/144
	Declaration of interests
· Mrs J Ford declared an interest in planning item 17/07115/LBC the Old Post Office.
	

	17/18/145
	Minutes of the last meetings held 06/07/17 and Matters Arising

· They were agreed and signed by the Chair.
	

	17/18/146
	Chairman’s announcements
· Mrs Gamble welcomed Mrs Hazel Freeman who has expressed an interest to the Clerk prior to the meeting in becoming a councillor and therefore had been invited to attend the meeting.
· Mrs Gamble also welcomed Mrs Judith Caldwell who had come to the meeting as a member of the public with a view to considering applying to become a councillor.

· Streetscene - the winners of  Streetscene’s first summer competition had been announced and received their prize tokens at the end of July
· Licence for placement of a flower tub next to the A360 at the entrance to the village from the Salisbury direction had been granted by Wiltshire Council.
	

	17/18/147
	Applications to fill casual vacancies on the parish council
· There were two councillor vacancies on the parish council and it is likely there maybe another in the next few months. Mrs Freeman, at the end of the meeting, confirmed her wish to become a councillor.
	

	17/18/148
	DAPS Parking – proposal to extend the Village Hall carpark
· Following the attendance at the council’s July meeting of Dauntsey Academy Primary School’s Vice-chair of Governors, James Wiltshire, , an update was received. This concerned the agreement reached at the July meeting for a two phased improvement plan for car parking at the Village Hall. In relation to phase one: i.e. the school, at its expense, filling in the potholes and marking parking lines on the surface to encourage users to park more sensibly, councillors were advised that the worst of the potholes had been filled and the markings would be completed by 16th September. In relation to the second phase, i.e. to create additional parking, at the school’s expense, by extending the carpark, councillors were informed that this has been written into the School Development Plan for the forthcoming academic year and the plan will progress when the resources are available. 
· Councillors wished to re-confirm that agreement for additional parking would be achieved by the school removing the top soil of the grassed area at the back of the carpark to provide extra spaces. This would be a temporary measure to seek to resolve the current, and long - standing, lack of adequate parking for DAPS pupil deliveries and pick-ups by parents. It is hoped that additional school parking in the future may be achieved should future housing development in the immediate vicinity incorporate a solution for the school’s parking requirements.
· Councillors agreed to keep car parking on each agenda and for Mr Wiltshire to be invited to the next parish council meeting in October.
	KE

	17/18/149
	Public Participation
· There was no participation.
	

	17/18/150
	Wiltshire Councillor’s Report
· Temporary closure of A360 (part) Tilshead and West Lavington; from its junction with C22 Chittern Road, Tilshead to its junction with B3098 Cheverell Road, West Lavington.  Clerk to post on the parish council website.
· Orchard Close – there have been surface problems and an engineer has been out to survey the road.  Confirmation that, following this survey, a plan is being formulated.
· Speed Indicator Device (SID) – Mr Coxhead is reviving this process and the device is currently being tested by Erlestoke Parish Council.

· Parking in Duck Street – there have been a number of issues and Cllr Richard Gamble suggested the need for controlled parking. The owner of Dauntsey House is also keen to resolve the issues. Ideally there would be markings indicating where not to park.  Therefore, this request will need to be made through CATG funding.  Consideration will also need to be given in relation to car parking for staff of Dauntsey House so that the issue does not present a problem elsewhere, for example, White Street was mentioned.  The plan would be to have 4/5 short stay spaces and 2 for emergency vehicles.  Councillors agreed to support a request to CATG to put in place controlled parking restrictions.

· Potential carwash business and planning permission – the owner of the premises has been advised that planning permission for change of usage of the premises in order to run a car washing business must be obtained  In relation to the canopy that has been erected, Enforcement Officers have been approached to request that the canopy is taken down and the site re-instated.
· Devizes Recycling Centre – this will close for one week in November so that improvements can be made.

· Area Board meeting – on 18th September and will cover the new Wharf proposal, Mens Shed proposal and other topics. In addition, the Parish Council’s application for CCTV grant funding will be on the agenda,

· Community Engagement Event on 26/09/17 – this will be an open forum with Wiltshire Council representatives to consider how to continue to finance all services in the light of funding cuts.

· Claire Perry and future policies on housing – this will take place on 28th September at 1930 at the Devizes Town Hall.

· Anti-social behaviour – Community Engagement Officer, Teresa Herbert, and WC Public Protection Officer, Rowena Lansdown, will be present at the next Parish Council meeting in October.  It was agreed to invite West Lavington Youth Club’s Senior Leader as well.
	KE

KE
KE



	17/18/151
	Vandalism and police visits/litter/anti-social behaviour - update
· Chair advised that as from June 2016 there had been ongoing anti-social behaviour issues in the village, mostly focussing around the Village Hall.  As the summer began this year, a drain pipe on the Village Hall building was damaged.  There had also been unauthorised m modifications to the BMX track, which have had to be removed, and fly tipping of an industrial cooker and fridge.
· As advised by Wiltshire Councillor in his report, Community Police and Public Protection officers will attend the next parish council meeting in October to discuss.

· The community need to telephone 101 to report any incidents of anti-social behaviour so that an accurate record can be made of the level of the problem.
	

	17/18/152
	CCTV Camera Costs – update

· It was agreed at the last meeting to commission Smart Integrated Solutions to install CCTV, as per their contract specification, match funding to be sought from the Area Board.  A grant application to the Area Board on 18th September hasd been prepared.  Mrs Gamble will represent West Lavington at the Area Board to request match funding in the sum of £2753.
· A CCTV grant application had also been made to the Community PCC Community Action Fund but was unsuccessful.
	

	17/18/153
	Request to use playing fields for fitness class

· Victoria Austin had approached the Clerk to ask if she can run a fitness class at the Recreation Ground commencing in September and to use the Village Hall when required. The Clerk had copied correspondence to the Village Hall Bookings Officer as the use of the hall needs to be processed separately.
· Clerk advised that AON, the insurance company, had confirmed that Ms Austin would require her own public liability insurance and should advise the council regarding the area she intended to use so that councillors could risk assess it.  The Parish Council have liability for normal public use on the Recreation Ground but anything above this becomes the responsibility of the provider of the activity.
· Councillors were in agreement to encourage exercise that will benefit the community but requested that the above conditions were communicated to the potential user and that they were met prior to using the field.
	KE

	17/18/154
	Report of the Footpaths Working Party

· Report sent to councillors prior to the meeting.
· Parish Steward – Mrs Ford advised that the Steward would be visiting West Lavington on 19th and 20th September, so any tasks that councillors believed needed to be completed should be communicated to her.

· Graffiti – black pen graffiti on the parish council noticeboard and on the twinning sign at the crossroads and elsewhere had been noted.  Mrs Gamble thanked Mrs Matters and Mr Challinor for undertaking removal. 
	

	17/18/156
	Neighbourhood Plan – update
· Steering Group now has fewer members but there is still a commitment to complete the Plan.  Therefore the Parish Council had agreed, providing a grant could be secured, to commission a consultant to help with completion.
· A grant was applied for and was received in July in the sum of £8861.

· A commissioning process was put in place to appoint a consultant and Anthony Northcote was appointed on 09/08/17.
· The Steering Group met on 24/08/17 and planned how to complete the remaining tasks.
· A Housing Needs Assessment Survey will be circulated to households by the Parish Council on behalf of Wiltshire Council beginning on 27/09/17.  Mrs Gamble requested all councillors’ help with delivery.  Mr May agreed to plan and organise delivery.  Self-stamped return envelops will be provided by WC for direct return of the surveys to WC.. WC will then analyse the results which will be reflected in the next draft of the Neighbourhood Plan. Consultation on the draft Plan is expected to commence on 24/11/17.
· Consultation on the draft Plan will fall over the Christmas period.
· Covers for publication of the Neighbourhood Plan had been circulated for discussion with a view to ‘branding’ the documents. After discussion, councillors agreed to adopt the version that included the title in bold ‘Our Place, Our Plan’.
	SG
MM

	17/18/157
	Wiltshire Council DPD settlement boundary review
· Wiltshire Council has requested that councillors comment on the changes proposed by WC to the settlement boundaries for West Lavington.  Parties that would be affected by the boundary changes have been contacted by the parish Council.
· Documents with proposed changes and notes were sent to councillors prior to the meeting and a discussion took place to clarify any questions that were raised.  Councillors were in agreement with the comments suggested in response to the settlement boundary review.

Proposed: Mrs J Ford

Seconded: Mr M Challinor

All councillors present in agreement.

· Proposals need to be submitted by the deadline of 22/09/17 by the Clerk.

· Councillors wished to thank Mrs Gamble for all her hard work on this review process.
	KE

	17/18/158
	General Data Protection Regulations – advise of 28/05/18 implementation
· There will be a change in the law, and guidance in relation to how organisations handle and store data has been provided.  The law will come into effect in May 2018 and Wiltshire Association of Local Councils has sent briefing information and offered the opportunity to attend a briefing session.  The Clerk and at least one councillor are intending to attend the briefing and then begin to plan what action needs to be taken.
	KE

	17/18/159
	Car Wash Business on the High Street - update
· See Minute 17/18/150 which confirms the status regarding planning permission.  If permission is requested and plans are published then councillors will consider the application and make comments.
	

	17/18/160
	Registering Churchill as Community Asset – update
· Letter received to advise that The Churchill has now been registered as a Community Asset until 2022. The community will be notified of the registration via the council’s website.
	KE

	17/18/161
	Telephone Kiosk maintenance and use - discussion
· Councillors will need to plan how to maintain and use the kiosk recently obtained.  Mr Scott will research refurbishment of the kiosk including repainting, but this may not be immediately realisable due to time pressures.
	RS

	17/18/162
	BMX Track Maintenance
· A grant request to Sport England for funding to support refurbishment/ resurfacing of the BMX track has been unsuccessful.  Mr May has agreed to pursue further avenues.  Councillors thanked him for his efforts with Sport England and his continuing efforts to secure funding. 
	

	17/18/163
	Playgrounds - update
· A broken swing was reported in the recent playground inspection and the swing was de-commissioned so that children can no longer access it.  Mr Blundell has researched a new swing and it is on order and due to arrive within the next two weeks.

· Litter bins –feedback suggested that they are regularly overflowing.  Mr May agreed to talk enquire further to ascertain the cause.

· Stepping logs – following the deterioration of these blocks and the cordoning off of the area, the logs have now been replaced.  Councillors thanked Mr Blundell and Mr Scott for undertaking the task and securing a free source of replacement logs.

· World War I Tree Planting – The Woodland Trust is offering, through the Area Board, 10,000 trees to plant in commemoration of the dead of WWI. Parishes and towns are invited to take a number of trees, which will be provided free of charge. for their community. Mr Challinor had attended a meeting on behalf of the Parish Council arranged by the Area Board. Mrs Ford, Mrs Matters, Mr Challinor and Mr Blundell agreed to meet to discuss potential for a project within the parish, including identification of locations where trees might be planted. 
	MM

BM/MC/
JF/PB

	17/18/164
	Robber’s Stone – discussion
· Mr Blundell has sought, without success, advice from several organisations concerning permission needed to move the stone to a more accessible place. This would enable people to visit it without incurring personal danger. Keith Potter of West Lavington and manager of Collins Farm is willing to ensure the physical movement of the stone, and the MOD has agreed to the move onto their land.  A letter needs to be drafted to English Heritage to request its permission.  Clerk to draft and send.
	KE

	17/18/165
	Village Hall and environs’ refurbishment plans including footballers’ facilities – discussion
· Footballers’ use of the Recreation Ground – Mrs Rayner has advised that she has the dates requested by the football teams for use the field this season.
· Improvements and potential building work to Village Hall and environs - Mr Scott offered to provide leadership to refurbishment/development at the appropriate time. However, progress on the Neighbourhood Plan must currently take priority.

· Plans for redevelopment of the hall, drawn up in 2013, had been circulated for information and viewed by councillors. CIL funds could also become available should housing development take place in the village.  
	RS

	17/18/166
	Dog Fouling – updating
· The campaign is ongoing and posters are regularly replaced where appropriate.  This appears to be less of an issue currently.
	

	17/18/167
	Banking – new parish council online facility
· Internet banking permission has been applied for so that the council’s bank balance can be viewed and monitored.  This is particularly important when spending the grant monies received  in respect of the Neighbourhood Plan.  Councillors in the process of applying are Mrs Gamble, Mrs Ford, Mr May (all current signatories) and the Clerk.
	

	17/18/168
	Budget Monitoring

· Budget monitoring sheet sent to councillors prior to the meeting.  Mr May advised that the budget is looking healthy but councillors need to remember there are some major projects head, such as the BMX track, that will need to be considered.
	

	17/18/169
	Disbursements
Cheque Number                    Payee                                 
              £
1506                                   Kaye Elston (Sept salary)                              246.55

1507                                   Getmapping                                                     33.60

1508                                   WLVH (room hire for NHP)                              10.00

1509                                   Devizes and Dist PHAB (grant)                      203.60

1510                                   Calne Travel (elderly grant)                            375.00
1511                                   Devizes and Dist PHAB                                  236.40

DD                                      1&1 (monthly website fee)                                  8.39
	

	17/18/170
	Project for the elderly – funding for computer course
· To be placed on next agenda when Mr May has further details.
	MM

	17/18/171
	Planning Applications 
· 17/07625/FUL Bridge Inn, Church Street, West Lavington SN10 4LD – removal of two brick chimneys down to ground level to avoid costly repair work and free internal space within rooms.  Conversion of the existing brick built garage to the rear into occasional annexed accommodation.  This application was not listed on the agenda as notification and listing came through after the agenda had been published and therefore the community have not had the chance to view the plans.  There was also an issue trying to download the plans from the Wiltshire Council website.  Councillors have requested that the application notification date by which to make comments is 29/09/17, which is before the next parish council meeting.  Clerk to request an extension from Wiltshire Council.
· 17/07115/LBC The Old Post Office, 20 Church Street, West Lavington, Devizes SN10 4LD – replace first floor window gable end (North) and first floor window A360 road side (South).  There were no objections.  Clerk to notify Wiltshire Council.
Decisions

· 17/04301/FUL Dauntsey’s School, High Street, West Lavington, Devizes SN10 4HE – link between Tutors’ flats and adjacent boarding house to provide a secure access corridor at each floor level.  No objections.
· 17/05797/TCA 129 High Street, Littleton Panell, Devizes, Wiltshire SN10 4EU – reduction of 3 sycamores in rear garden by 30%.  Reduce overhanging limbs from Eucalyptus back to boundary.
	KE

KE

	17/18/172
	Items for website
· Notification of the granting of the Community Asset registration re The Churchill and thank you to Mrs Matters for cleaning black pen graffiti  from the bus shelter and other sites.
	KE

	17/18/173
	Correspondence & Circulars received, key messages and public contact
· As above for the website and notification and update of the Neighbourhood Plan.
	

	17/18/174
	Area Board September meeting
· Meeting is on 18th September – Mrs Gamble to attend.
	SG

	17/18/175
	Date of next Council meeting
· Thursday 5th October at 1900
	

	17/18/176
	Items of maintenance
· Place the Housing Needs Assessment Survey on the next agenda.
	


Meeting closed at 9.30pm
Signed……………………………………………………………………………..5th October 2017
